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May 20, 2019 

GBOS Regular Meeting

Minutes Draft - Revised
7:00 p.m. Girdwood Community Room

The Girdwood Board of Supervisors, its committees, and subcommittees are subject to the Alaska Open Meetings Act as found in Alaska Statute 44.62.310 and Anchorage Municipal Code1.25 - Public Meetings.
Call to Order 7:00 p.m.  Jerry Fox or Mike Edgington Co-Chair
Roll Call and Disclosures

Agenda Revisions and Approval
May 20, 2019  Agenda Approved 




CH/EB
5-0


April 15, 2019 Meeting Minutes Approved



CH/ME
4-0
EB abstains 
April 22, 2019 MOA/GBOS Quarterly Meeting Minutes Approved

CH/EB
5-0
April 30, 2019 Special Meeting RE: Open Meetings Act and Ethics Training minutes approved
CH/ME
5-0
Announcements:  
· GBOS Non-Profit Recreation Grant Cycle 2020 is open and closes June 21 at 3PM.  Applications are available on line at www.muni.org/gbos, at the Post Office, Library, and Community Room bulletin boards

Introductions, Presentations and Reports:
1. Alien Species Control, Invasive weeds, Tim Stallard presenting 
Julie Johnson will be Girdwood weeds specialist this summer.  Invasive weeds cause harm, in this case ecological destruction.  Weeds are manually pulled, mechanically controlled. Last resort is chemical intervention.  Most work will be done in June and July.  Working with DOT and Alyeska Resort this year separately from the MOA contract.  This is the 5th year of ASC contract for invasive weed work, progress is being made.

2. Sub-Committee Reports - 3 minutes each:
a. Trails Committee – Carolyn Brodin sent in report. Christina Hendrickson heading up Trails Master Plan effort and will likely seek funding for part of it through GBOS budgets.  GTC will apply for a grant from KMTA to work on trail signs, starting with Beaver Pond, California Creek and Abe’s trails. Trails Management Plan Subcommittee has completed an updated Trails Management Objectives form (TMO) and is working on completion of the flow chart on how to create a new trail in Girdwood.  GTC volunteer events scheduled instead of meetings in June and June.  June 4 at 6:30 all are welcome to gather at the Lower INHT to work on the section between the trailhead and the California Creek Bridge.  July 2 target trail will be announced.  Diana Livingston has retired as the GTC treasurer.  GTC will elect someone to take this role.  
b. Land Use Committee – Brian Burnett discusses that most items are on the agenda later this evening. Alex Fletcher from Spoonline provided an update on the status of her beer/wine license. This has not gone very smoothly, including issues with flood plain and the existing deck.  LUC voted to recommend GBOS resolutions for The Herbal Cache and Housing Working Group ADUs 11-0. New business included the dimensional variance and material extraction discussions, and parking requirements. 
GBOS Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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3. Legislative Report –J. Johnston, C. Giessel, J. Weddleton, S. LaFrance
John Weddleton reports that the Assembly discussed trapping and set a 50 yard buffer from trails and ¼ mile from trailheads.  They passed a Climate Action Plan, which acknowledges climate change. They’re working on marijuana consumption, starting with edibles.  Inhalation is a more difficult item as there are non-smoking ordinances that make this more complex.  Also working on driving in school zones while on a cell phone illegal, working on the bear resistant trash cans and determining hot zones for this where bear carts will be required.
Adam Lees reports that Suzanne LaFrance has been elected Vice Chair of the Anchorage Assembly.  She’s working on a Safe Trails Ordinance, Tobacco 21 (raising the age for tobacco purchase to 21).  Public health and public safety are of high interest to her.

4. Girdwood Area Plan Update – Mike Edgington updates that the Imagine! Girdwood event was a big success.  The next meeting is THU May 23 at 6PM in the Girdwood Community Room.

5. Gerrish Library Report – Claire Agni reports that the library was open for 164 hours with 2608 visitors in April.  Gardening month in April distributed 1000 seed packets.  Programs in June include Wild and edible perennials, Seedling swap, Permaculture.  Summer Discovery program is all ages, come sign up.  Summer programs for kids are on WED at 3:30.  Information on the bulletin boards and on Facebook.
6. Girdwood Manager Report - Kyle Kelley announces the Summer Park Caretaker is David Parr. He’ll be working with us 30 hours per week until mid-September.  SCA Interns start the first week of June on our trails.  Emily Maxwell is the campground host and she is in place.  Campground is open. Thank you to the LDS Fathers and Sons, who spread 2 truckloads of gravel in the Girdwood campground, improving tent sites and pathways.  Also thanks to the Girdwood School 2nd graders, who picked up in the Lions Club Park, the 3rd graders who raked the volleyball courts, Lions club who did a lot of work in the Lions Club Park, Tommy O’Malley for working on the Chess and Checkers pieces in Town Square Park.  Thanks also to Girdwood Nordic Ski Club for the season of grooming and work on Nordic trails and Shane Bowlin for keeping our machines in great condition. They’ve been serviced for summer storage and should be in good shape for next winter.
Hand tram is up and running.  Rope replacement will be scheduled soon.  Thank you Paul Crews and Brian Burnett for all the hand tram help.

We’ll be planting annuals June 1 at 10AM meet up in Town Square Park and come back to join us for a BBQ at 12.
Andy Hehnlin has started work on the next section of Lower Iditarod National Historic Trail.  He’s removed stumps and is setting trail fabric, which he will cover with gravel. SCA Interns will help when they start.  Pile driver is expected soon to drive piles for the new California Creek Bridge.  Alpine Air will fly in the beams and volunteers will be asked for help in construction once we’re ready.

GBOS 2020 Non-Profit Recreation grant applications are available now thru mid-June.
We’re waiting to hear if we’ve been awarded funds from the Anchorage Park Foundation for work on Phase 2 of the Lower INHT, which will bring the improved trail from the Industrial park boundary to Karolius.

Cemetery committee met on May 1. Task is to work on project with Chugiak/Eagle River for bonding. Committee is also looking at existing municipal code regarding Cemeteries to determine what they’d like to change for a Girdwood cemetery.
Roads are under spring maintenance work, grading and spreading calcium chloride. 
Major Projects: Little Bears rebuild anticipated cost is about $2M.  Term architect is working on 25% plans to help with fundraising and bond package. Staff are working on zoning, parking and setback requirements. Crosswalk flasher at Alyeska Highway and Egloff/Hightower project is starting mid-June.
Budgets:  
Undesignated fund balance is $198,000.  This should be audited soon and will increase.
Roads have spent $181,000 YTD, $53,000 in April.  Amount is higher because of calcium chloride purchase.

Public works is at 31% of budget.

Parks and rec is at 13% of budget but will spend more now that summer is here.

Police are at 26% of budget

Fire at 35% of budget.

7. Supervisor Reports

A) Public Safety – Jerry Fox. 
Police Report – Whittier Interim Public Safety Director Andre Achee says new software is installed and tracking of police reports continues to improve.  Working on getting a report that is consistent with past reporting to PSAC and GBOS.  WPD has maintained officer presence in Girdwood during Seward Highway construction closures.  New officers starting soon, including WPD’s first female officer.
PSAC Report – PSAC Special meeting earlier tonight regarding parking and special events.
B) Roads and Utilities – James Glover. No additional report.
C) Parks and Recreation/Cemetery – Christina Hendrickson attended Alaska Trails Conference and learned about funding trails plans and projects.
D) Fire Department  – Eryn Boone. No additional report.  Upcoming membership meeting and GBOS/GFR Joint meeting is to be scheduled.
Update of GVFD – Chief Michelle Weston has 8 new volunteers and 6 more starting in June.  8 are from Girdwood.  CERT training is every 4th MON, next one is in June.  Emergency Operations Center supplies are arriving and being stored in the trailer.  Before green up there is high fire danger.  Please check the burning guidelines before starting fires.
E) Land Use – Mike Edgington says LUC items are addressed on the agenda later.  Housing working group has suggested changes for ADUs and will continue to work on other aspects of the housing issue.
Public Comment:
Krystal Hoke introduces herself as the Executive Director of Girdwood Alliance. 
Mike Welch recommends that public review the DNR proposal to change Title 11 of Administrative Code.  Changes to this regulation will drop a tenure requirement that currently exists and will remove exclusive use of ski terrain.  Comment period ends June 14.  Concerns he has are with tenure and increased traffic based on non-exclusive use.

OLD BUSINESS:
8. Agenda Item LUC 1810-05:  The Herbal Cache, LLC application for business license with new ownership, providing update on licensing and seeking re-affirmation of GBOS Marijuana Memorandum of Understanding with a Resolution of Support (Brent Carse, presenting). Brent presents that the State Marijuana Control Board approved his license on May 2, so now he is working on the municipal license.  This will be introduced at the Assembly June 4 and voted on June 18, then inspections, and opening.  Presentation at Land Use resulted in a vote in favor of a GBOS resolution re-affirming support for the previously signed MOU by a vote of 11-0.

Resolution 2019-07 Resolution of Support for The Herbal Cache LLC Marijuana Retail Store License is read by Mike Edgington.


Motion:
GBOS moves to approve Resolution 2019-07 as presented.

Motion by Mike Edgington, 2nd by Jerry Fox

5 in favor, 0 opposed

Motion carries. 

9.  Girdwood Forest Fair 2019 permitting (Tommy O’Malley)
Discuss Forest Fair Parking and GFR concerns of neighborhood access and egress.  
PSAC responded to request from Fire Chief Michelle Weston based on concerns about large events’ impact on the community and Fire Dept access when hydrants are blocked and roads are too narrow for emergency vehicles.  PSAC discussed and passed a motion requesting that Forest Fair pay for off-duty APD officers to enforce parking. This would require signage to be placed.  Discussion of the practicality of this hits on elements that GFF has changed in order to help with the traffic congestion: Parking at the Daylodge, parking at the hotel lots, change in pedestrian access after the parade, to allow cars to pass, hiring professional crossing guards, and hiring shuttle service from Anchorage to Girdwood.  Enforcing neighborhood parking is outside of the scope of the forest fair in the past.  Police presence may help keep cars moving, but a lack of places for people to park is the root of the problem for this event as well as Slush Cup and maybe AlaskaMan Triathalon.  Uniformed officers and parking tickets may be a deterrent, but there is no real way to tow as there is no impound lot in Girdwood.  Group discusses that Forest Fair can mark hydrants and make them more visible.  This conversation should be continued and a solution for all large events determined.  This item does not reflect on the request for LONO for the event as it is not related to the permitting of the event.

Request for Letter of Non-Objection to Forest Fair Permitting.
Forest Fair has accomplished most of the punchlist tasks for final permitting and this process is going well.

Motion: 
GBOS moves to sign a letter of Non-Objection for the 2019 Forest Fair. 
Motion by Mike Edgington, 2nd by Christina Hendrickson
5 in favor, 0 opposed
Motion carries

10.  Agenda Item LUC 1904-04:  Girdwood Housing Working Group and LUC recommendation for GBOS Resolution of Support for changes to T21C9 regarding Accessory Dwelling Units (Mike Edgington).
LUC recommended the Resolution of support 11-0.  Height of ADUs will remain 25’ average height.  Mike reviewed the chart of work done by the Housing Working Group in determining the recommended changes to code.  
Mike Edgington read Resolution 2019-08:  Resolution of Support for Amendment to AMC 21.09.050C.2 relating to Accessory Dwelling Units (ADUs).


Motion:
GBOS moves to sign Resolution 2019-08 as presented. 
Motion by Mike Edgington, 2nd by Christina Hendrickson
5 in favor, 0 opposed

Motion carries
11. Review PSAC Recommendation of Whittier Police Department for police services contractor for contract period of 3 years, plus two 1 year extensions.
PSAC has recommended that GBOS pursue contract with WPD through Municipal Legal Dept for 3 years with 2-1 year extensions and has made recommendations for updates to the contract language.

Motion:
GBOS moves to move forward with Public Safety Advisory Committee recommendation for renewal of the Whittier Police Department contract for a period of 3 years with 2-1 year extensions, designating Jerry Fox as the point of contact on behalf of the GBOS in the negotiations.

Motion by Christina Hendrickson, 2nd by Eryn Boone

5 in favor, 0 opposed

Motion carries. 

12.  Consider dates for GBOS 2019 Budget meetings: 
Budget Work Sessions 1, 2, and 3 (July/August TBD)

Approval of Budget August 19, 2019 Regular meeting
Non profit Grant presentations (Aug/September TBD)

Approval of Non-Profit grant allocations tentatively slated for September 16, 2019 Regular Meeting

MOA budgets are due August 19, so meetings do need to take place over the summer.  Doodle polls will be used to schedule these meetings, some will be during the day and some in the evening.
NEW BUSINESS: 
13. Agenda Item LUC 1905-04:  Introduction of request for LUC recommendation for GBOS Resolution of Support for change to T21C9 relating to material extraction in areas zoned Girdwood Open Space (GOS), (Michelle McNulty/Dave Whitfield)
This change to municipal code relates to existing legal patents and mining claims. Map is provided and is included in the meeting packet for May 2019.  The draft Assembly resolution is provided for review.  This was likely an oversight when T21C9 was written, as the patents and claims are existing, municipal resistance to fixing code would likely result in legal action from the state.  DNR, who is seeking access to the material site at Kern Creek, will go through public process regarding actual extraction of the material.  Material is wanted for the Seward Highway project.  Group discusses the desire for a buffer to remain between the Seward Highway and materials site.  This does not change access issues crossing railroad or create a right of way to private land holdings south of Girdwood.

14. Agenda Item LUC 1905-05:  Introduction of request for GBOS Resolution of Support for change to T21C9 related to commercial parking requirements (Mike Edgington)
Girdwood and Anchorage have the same parking requirements by code.  Most businesses in Girdwood do have adequate parking for their needs, although according to current code they are deficient and only able to operate due to grandfathered rights from less  restrictive earlier requirements..  However, new business development and changes to existing construction result in requirement to meet current parking code, which is neither feasible nor necessary.  Review committee has studied existing parking and is making recommendations to scale back parking based on the balance of local vs visitor use of the type of business.  Table of recommendations is included in the May GBOS packet. 

15. Agenda Item LUC 1905-06:  Introduction of a request for GBOS Resolution of Support for Dimensional Variance request 159 Aspen Mountain Road (Kristian Sieling, presenting)
Existing home purchased by Kristian and his wife.  Family tore down an old building and added a new foundation. New foundation encroaches on the side setback by 1’.  This would have been grandfathered and variance would be issued under new watershed rules, but the property owner acted before the new rules were adopted.  Sieling is gathering letters of support from the neighbors, all of whom likely have similar issues because of their homes age and proximity to the creek.  This item will return to LUC and GBOS once the packet from Planning and Zoning is received.
16. Agenda Item LUC 1905-07:  Discussion of agenda topics for the GBOS/LUC Bi-Annual Joint meeting, scheduled for MON June 17 at 6PM.  Currently no topics from LUC, GBOS also does not have items yet.  Meeting may be cancelled by LUC at their June 10 meeting if no topics are determined.
17.  Discuss Agenda topics for GFR/GBOS Bi-Annual Joint meeting, tentatively scheduled for MON July 15 at 6PM 
The July 15 date is likely to change.  GFR BOD has a regular meeting scheduled in June and will confirm a date after that meeting.  Topics for this meeting are: AFD contract negotiations, GFR Budget, Structure of GFR Board and volunteer department. 

Action Item Updates as assigned:

Request for GBOS/LUC Joint meeting (1 of 2 scheduled in 2019) 
Request for GBOS/GFR Joint meeting (1 of 2 scheduled in 2019)

Request for Executive Session:
Other:
Adjourn 9:50PM
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